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The past few seasons 

have generally seen 

cycles of intermittent 

droughts in many parts of 

the Southeast Region, 

especially in the early 

spring and fall months. 

Droughts have continued 

and strengthened this 

fall, peaking in 

November with record 

drought in some areas. 

But with the shift from 

La Niña to El Niño, 

changes are underway 

and we must remember 

to react accordingly for 

plant health care. 

 

On the positive side, 

El Niño conditions 

typically bring 

heavier precipitation 

over the winter 

months. Drought 

conditions are 

forecasted to rapidly 

lessen or be removed 

altogether.  

 

However, rapid 

swings from 

excessively dry 

conditions to 

excessively wet 

conditions can be 

very stressful on 

plants. 



 

Of particular concern is 

Phytophthora root rot, 

which is known to be 

most severe when rainy 

periods follow periods of 

severe water stress. 

Drought-weakened and 

stressed roots subjected to 

flooding stress and 

excessive soil moisture 

for long periods allow 

diseases like 

Phytophthora to spread, 

infect, and proliferate.  

 

When looking ahead to a 

potentially wet winter and 

spring, the best solutions 

are preventative and 

cultural in nature and may 

include the following: 

 

• Mulching trees to 
reduce drought stress and moderate soil 
moisture over dry months 

• Ensuring good drainage to prevent standing 
water and especially flooding stress 

• Soil care such as root invigoration to 
increase organic matter and soil aeration 

• Products to limit spread of the pathogen 
  
 
 
 

See the Bartlett Tree 
Experts Technical 

Reports on 
Phytophthora 

Diseases for more 
information. 

 
 
 
 
 
 



Looking back and looking ahead: Southeast Region 
 

 

 
 
 
 

 
This is also the perfect time to 
evaluate and adjust irrigation 
systems. Landscape beds and trees 
that may have needed supplemental 
watering over the La Niña cycle dry 

periods could rapidly become 

overwatered over the next few months if 

irrigation is not adjusted based on soil 

moisture and plant requirements. In 

some cases, irrigation can do more harm 

than good when it comes to root health! 

 

You may want to consider other 
aspects of your environment as well, 
such as the recently announced 
changes in plant hardiness zones and 
opportunities for expanded plant 
selection. 

 

Finally, remember that 
adaptation is the norm 
when it comes to 
landscape care. With 
good cultural practices 
and overall plant 
health care, we aim to 
help trees and shrubs 
be resilient to changing 
conditions. 
 
Talk with your Bartlett 

arborist representative 

about the needs of your 

particular landscape and 

microclimate. 


